

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

STATE REPRESENTATIVE ROB EISSLER
CHAIR, HOUSE COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC EDUCATION

STATE REPRESENTATIVE SCOTT HOCHBERG MEMBER, HOUSE COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC EDUCATION

STATE REPRESENTATIVE DIANE PATRICK MEMBER, HOUSE COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC EDUCATION

May 16, 2008

Ms. Cristina De La Fuente-Valdez Director, Policy Coordination Texas Education Agency 1701 North Congress Avenue Austin, TX 78701

Re: Proposed Rules 19 TAC Section 74.36

Dear Ms. De La Fuente-Valdez:

We urge the State Board of Education to reject the vague TEKS that have been proposed for the elective courses on the Hebrew Scriptures and New Testament under HB 1287, and to develop the rigorous curriculum that this important area of study merits.

We are the authors of the ten amendments that were adopted unanimously by the House Public Education Committee that significantly changed the direction of the bill, and we speak authoritatively regarding the intent of the legislation as amended. The Committee fully intended for the Board to adopt detailed, content-specific curricula for courses taught under the authority of this bill. The proposed rule unequivocally does not meet the intent of the legislation as passed, nor does it meet the long-standing practice of the Board to establish content-specific curricula for elective courses. Further, without specific TEKS, there is no way a school district can have confidence in the Constitutionality of any course the district would offer under this legislation, hence defeating another major purpose of the bill.

One main purpose of the legislation was to provide for a well-defined curriculum.

A fundamental premise of the series of amendments passed unanimously by the House Committee on Public Education, and ratified by the full Legislature, was that courses adopted under this legislation meet the same rigorous curriculum standards that we trust the Board to establish for other regularly taught courses in the elective curriculum. We clearly expected the Board to apply at least the same effort and scrutiny toward this subject area as it does toward other elective courses in order to create a curriculum specific enough to establish textbook proclamations and to develop standardized training for teachers. The proposed standards do not

meet that expectation.

Our expectations were clearly stated during the debate on the amendments in committee, and echoed by Chairman Eissler in his "Explanation of Committee Amendments" document which he distributed to House members before the floor vote on the bill. (See attached document.)

"The Bible course would be an elective course – an enrichment course – that would need to meet the *same criteria* as all other courses offered in our public schools.... [The amendments] ensure that *school districts will have curriculum standards to follow....* [Members of the House] can feel secure that the proposed Bible course will be taught with the *same respect and to standards given to other courses* taught in our public schools." [emphasis added]

This expectation was not arbitrary. Over several days of public testimony, it became clear to the committee that to treat the New Testament, the Hebrew Scriptures and other religious literature with appropriate respect, courses on this material should not be ad hoc or subject to the whims of textbook publishers any more than we would allow Algebra II or U.S. History to be treated this way. The Board, more than perhaps any other group, knows the challenges of assuring that accurate, scholarly material reaches our students through course curricula and instructional materials. The Committee was united in asserting that students deserve nothing less from a course in this curriculum.

To further assure the quality of the course, we adopted amendments specifying that teachers of these courses be certified in language arts, social studies or history with, where practical, a minor in religion or biblical studies. We required the development of teacher training materials, based on similar requirements for materials for math teachers, and required that teachers successfully complete this training before teaching these courses.

We also removed language from the original bill that prohibited the adoption of a textbook for the course, and were assured by legal counsel that by doing so, textbooks would be adopted through the proclamation process under Section 31.022, Education Code, without the need to specifically direct the Board to do so in this bill.

We were aware that development of a curriculum and adoption of materials would take time and hard work by the Board and the Agency. So, after discussion of the tasks required by the bill, we specifically amended the bill to delay implementation of this curriculum until the 2009-2010 school year, instead of the immediate implementation in the original bill, to allow time for this work to occur.

Simply pasting the bill's language concerning the purpose of the course and religious neutrality onto a curriculum designed for any independent study course in English or social studies, as the Board has proposed, is hardly the process the Committee or a majority of the Legislature envisioned. None of this would have been necessary if we were simply intending to ratify the Board's previous adoption of independent study standards for courses in religious literature. No bill was needed to do that. Instead, the committee spent more time deliberating on this bill than on any other, meeting three different times to take testimony and hold discussions. It was our sincere belief that we were bringing forward a bill that would make Texas a shining example of

how to teach about religious literature in a respectful, scholarly and secular manner.

The Legislature honored the efforts of our committee by maintaining our language despite an attempt to return the bill to its original form. We urge the Board to continue this process.

The Legislature expects the Board to adopt specific curriculum for elective courses, and the Board has consistently done so, until now.

By failing to adopt a specific content-related curriculum for courses on religious literature, the Board would set a precedent that contradicts the broader state policy of establishing detailed curriculum standards for elective courses.

The Legislature seriously considered eliminating curriculum standards for courses that were not linked to state assessments when it rewrote the Education Code in 1995. It deliberately rejected that proposal, after considering that school districts would likely not have the resources and expertise to individually construct and evaluate curricula for the dozens of non-core courses that a district may offer. Even for large or wealthy districts with sufficient resources, such work would be duplicative and could be carried out much more efficiently at the state level. The need for consistency in curricula for a mobile student population was also offered as a reason to maintain state curriculum standards.

Since that time, the Board has maintained and expanded curricula for the widest range of courses, in considerable detail as to course content.

For example, the course in "Aerobic Activities" in the high school physical education curriculum contains five areas of knowledge and skills specifically related to this course, which, in turn, include 22 specific items that a student is expected to accomplish. The level of detail is substantial, including requiring the student to "describe equipment and practices that decrease the likelihood of injury such as proper footwear." (See Texas Administrative Code, Title 19, Part 2, Rule 116.54(c)(4)(D).)

Or, take the state curriculum for the vocational course on Fruit, Nut and Vegetable Production. Again, there are five areas of knowledge and skills, with 21 specific items for students to accomplish. The student is expected to "prepare mulches and compost," "propagate fruit, nut, and vegetable crops," "market fruit, nut, and vegetable crops", and in fact specifically do just about everything pertaining to these crops. (See Texas Administrative Code, Title 19, Part 2, Rule 119.54(c).)

The purpose of discussing the curricula for other courses is not to criticize the Board for its attention to detail. The legislative history implies that this is exactly what the Legislature asked the Board to do. Rather, it is to contrast these TEKS with the complete lack of such relevant specifics in the proposed curriculum for religious literature courses.

Not a *single one* of the proposed knowledge and skills for religious literature courses even mentions the Hebrew Scriptures, the New Testament, or any religious writings! Instead, students are required to "read widely to establish a specific area of interest for further study", "use text

organizers such as overviews, headings, and graphic features to locate and categorize information", and "use standard grammar, spelling, sentence structure and punctuation". All of these are legitimate goals, but obviously not designed for this course.

Extra attention to curriculum is required so districts can be less fearful of legal challenges.

Rather than abandoning the practice of determining curriculum, the Board should pay exceptionally careful attention to the curriculum for this course.

A district can offer almost any other course in the curriculum without the fear of lawsuits. It is likely there has never been a lawsuit over the content of the course on Fruit, Nut and Vegetable Production. But in discussing this legislation, both the bill's author and the Committee agreed on the need to give school districts confidence that they can offer the courses on religious literature with minimum concern about lawsuits over potential First Amendment violations. The Committee chose to provide this confidence through a well-researched curriculum created through a scholarly process with public input.

At the request of the bill's author, Rep. Hochberg added an amendment to require the unusual step of having the Attorney General review any curricula for possible First Amendment issues before the curricula could be adopted by the Board. The intent of this amendment was to give the Attorney General the opportunity to prevent potential First Amendment battles rather than having to react to challenges after their filing.

The TEKS the Board has proposed leaves each district on its own to establish a curriculum for any course it chooses to offer under this legislation. Unless each proposed district curriculum is submitted to the Attorney General for prior review (which is clearly not anticipated by this bill), a district can have no comfort that the State can or will defend the district if a First Amendment suit is filed. There was substantial discussion that without that level of comfort, few districts will choose to offer such courses.

The existence of vendors selling Bible curricula in the marketplace does not justify the adoption of vague curriculum standards.

Some have argued that content-specific curriculum standards are unnecessary for this subject area because there are curricula available in the marketplace for districts to purchase. That argument must be rejected by the Board.

There are curricula available for a wide range of subject areas. Yet the Board, with authority from the Legislature, develops its own curriculum standards for each course it approves.

Certainly, the Board would not think of simply leaving science or math or reading curricula open to whatever the market provides. Instead, there is a lengthy process of curriculum development and review for every course in each of these subjects. Textbooks are then designed to meet the requirements that the Board establishes.

Texas has steadfastly held to this process despite its cost and the challenges it presents, because

we believe it is important that what students are taught be accurate, well-planned, and subject to public review. In the absence of standards, curriculum vendors and textbook publishers are exempt from such requirements.

The curriculum proposed by the Board provides little guidance for instruction and no means to assess completeness of materials. The course would indeed be subject to the whims of publishers. The Board has fought far too many battles over content to ignore its importance in such a significant and sensitive area as religious literature.

The Board should reject the proposed vague standards and begin a process to build a well-defined course.

The Legislature has given the Board an admittedly difficult task. The Board should embrace the challenge and create a course worthy of the important and complex subject matter to be taught. We will all be proud of the result.

Thank you for your consideration.



CHAIRMAN ROB EISSLER HOUSE DISTRICT 15

To: Concerned Constituents

Date: May 8, 2007

From: Chairman Rob Eissler

House Public Education Committee

Re: Explanation of Committee Amendments for HB 1287

This bill was heard by the Public Education Committee not once, as is customary, but an unprecedented three times - three different days and times. The Committee heard from Biblical scholars, Constitutional scholars and representatives from the Jewish, Catholic, Muslim and Protestant faiths.

Once the committee heard the testimony, several amendments were added to ensure the proposed course Bible was academically sound. The Bible course would be an elective course - an enrichment course - that would need to meet the same criteria as all other courses offered in our public schools.

The amendments do the following:

- Require that the course be taught by qualified teachers
- Ensure that the textbooks used for the course will be academically sound
- Ensure that school districts will have curriculum standards to follow;
- Protect the religious freedom of all students
- Provide for training in the First Amendment and issues of religious freedom for all teachers of these courses
- Respect local control by giving school districts the right to decide whether and how often these courses will be taught

After amending the bill the committee unanimously voted to recommend this version to the Full House.

The House does not have to be divided over the Bible or over religion, but can feel secure that the proposed Bible course will be taught with the same respect and to standards given to other courses taught in our public schools.